
MINUTES OF BURROUGH GREEN PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
OF MONDAY 27th JULY 2015 AT 7.45 PM IN THE READING ROOMS 
Present: Cllrs Jo Batting (Chairman), Greg Way (Vice Chairman), Ken Simpson, Ansa Khan, Mark Penhaligan
1. WELCOME BY CHAIRMAN – Cllr Batting welcomed everyone to the meeting.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Received from Cllrs Angela Harris and Philip Hill; & District Councillors. 
3. PUBLIC FORUM - No members of the public present.  No report was received from the County Councillor.
4. Approval of minutes of 18th MAY 2015 – Resolved to approve, and these were signed and dated by the Chairman.
5. CORRESPONDENCE
i   Letter from Lucy Frazer QC MP offering a local public meeting (see item 10a)

ii Local Government Boundary Commission, Electoral Review of East Cambridgeshire  
· Circulated to Councillors for consideration.
6. TREE WORKS  
Noted:

(a) 15/00768/TRE     Burrough Green C of E Primary School  T11 – Pollarding of  Willow tree. East Cambs DC has approved works.
(b)  ECDC’s Trees Officer has recommended that the willow tree outside the pub be pollarded, and cut back by 30%.
7. FINANCE:

i. A report for the first two quarters of 2015/16 showing the accounts, and June bank balance and reconciliation, was circulated to councillors. Minor arithmetical errors were noted in the monthly analysis.   Action:  Clerk
ii. Resolved to approve payments to 27 July 2015 (below).
	Cheque
	Payment
	Detail
	£gross
	£net
	VAT

	618
	LF Field*
	Grass cutting
	312.50
	312.50
	0

	619
	Play Safely Ltd


	Safety inspection of play area (Payment delayed by queries)
	78.00
	65.00
	13.00

	620
	Alexander Talbot
	Pollarding of Willow Tree
	250
	250
	0

	621
	RA Stone
	Expenses – stamps, photocopying
	26.97
	26.01
	0.96

	622
	East Cambridgeshire DC
	Uncontested election expenses
	100.00
	100.00
	0

	623
	Vicky Bright
	Letter redirection  Post, telephone calls, email difficulties.
	1.54
28.23
	1.54
28.23
	0

0

	
	
	Totals
	£797.24
	782.78
	13.96


*Cheque made out on 10/7/15 as this was an ongoing contract approved by the Council.
** BACS payment will be made to Interim Clerk of £168.54 on 30th July     
                                                                                                                                                                 [Note: PAYE of £42 + PAYE for first half of August to be paid to HMRC in September.]  

The latest payment for grass cutting (Cheque 618) to LF Field was noted, and contract payments discussed.  The Council resolved to set up Standing Orders for ongoing contract payments where appropriate in future.                                                                                                 Action: Clerk/RFO

iii. To agree delegation to Chairman/Clerk of payments of up to £250 for health & safety reasons subject to advance consultation with Councillors.  – On rechecking the Financial Regulations the Interim Clerk & RFO advised that this change was not necessary.          The following extract from the Financial Regulations applied:  
“4. BUDGETARY CONTROL AND AUTHORITY TO SPEND
1. Expenditure on revenue items may be authorised up to the amounts included for that class of expenditure in the approved budget. This authority is to be determined by:

· the council for all items over £500; or

· the Clerk, in conjunction with Chairman of Council, or Chairman of the appropriate committee, for any items below £500. 

Such authority is to be evidenced by a Minute or by an authorisation slip duly signed by the Clerk, and where necessary also by the appropriate Chairman".
8. TO RECEIVE UPDATES ON PARISH PROJECTS:

i) LHI Works (Lining & Pedestrian Symbols) – The new Local Highways Officer has advised that the pedestrian symbols still need to be finished.   Completion works are being chased.  The invoice for BGPC’s contribution will follow.  
ii) Speed Reduction  - Cllr Penhaligan is to convene a Working Group meeting to discuss options including a flashing illuminated road sign and white lines identified at the public meeting on 26th June.  A report will be made to the Council in September.  Following discussion it was agreed to allocate £2000 from Council funds with a view to making up any shortfall by fund raising.  Keith Owen, Chairman of Dullingham PC, has been asked for details of their traffic management scheme.  
iii) Highway Gate – Now installed and painted.  Await invoice. (Clerk – Now received.)
iv) Willow tree works – Completed and invoice received.  Cheque 620 authorised on 27/7/15. 
v) Bus shelter  - The Council concluded that the initial step was to determine whether the shelter could be repaired or needed a significant rebuild in view of the extent of the cracking in the brickwork.  Cllr Way agreed to consult a local contractor on works needed to make the shelter safe, and then to report to the Council.                                  Action:  Cllr Way
9. DISCUSSION OF CURRENT BUSINESS:
	a)
	Visit of Lucy Frazer MP to Burrough Green on 5th August 2015
                                         – The Clerk reported that this had been arranged for 7pm at the Reading Room.  Cllr Way confirmed he was available and would open and prepare the Reading Room for the meeting. 

Cllrs Khan, Hill, & Penhaligan were also available for at least part of the meeting, and Cllr Khan would contribute to refreshments.  The Clerk said he would check with Lucy Frazer’s PA about the approach she preferred to adopt for these community meetings. A reasonable turnout was expected following advertising on village website, and in Village Voice.  Topics that may arise included: planning, school funding within Cambridgeshire, and police activity to deter speeding in rural villages.                                                                           

                                                                      Action:  Cllrs Way & Khan / Clerk



	b)
	Application for Local Highway Improvement Funding – It was agreed this would be initially considered by the Speed Reduction Working Group with a view to making a recommendation to the September meeting of the parish council.  The closing date for LHI 2016/17 application forms was Monday 2nd November 2015. Applications need to be submitted to: local.projects@cambridgeshire.gov.uk


	c)
	Sheriff’s Court Parking – The Chairman referred to Sanctuary Housing’s draft action plan. This amongst other things identified the issues of the illegal parking sign, disabled parking bays, and balloting residents to improve communication by the end of August about current issues such as standing water and footpaths.     



	d)
	Sanctuary houses landscaping – Chairman to reported on the lack of landscaping works. She was aware of a plan to plant replace grassing areas of the site with wild meadow seed but before this could be done it would be necessary to strim the weeds, and prepare the ground. Neither had any effort been made to maintain the right of way path through the site.  Residents paid a fee for maintenance and had a reasonable expectation that this would be done.  Action was needed.  It was agreed that the parish council would send a formal letter to Sanctuary Housing to ask them to visit the site, and undertake urgent works.  Action:  Clerk  


	e)
	Land Registry update for play area – Chairman advised that this was still outstanding.     It was agreed that Cllrs Kan & Way would work together to progress the registering of the play area.                     Action:  Cllrs Way & Khan


	f)
	Website for new transparency code – The Clerk advised that small local councils would not be subject to external audit with effect from 2017.  In addition the information that is supplied in the Annual Return should be published on a local or community website from July 2015.  It was agreed to continue to search for a web designer for BGPC’s new website. The Interim Clerk suggested that this might be hosted by:   http://www.nickshosting.com/ which already looks after Burrough Green’s village website.


	g)
	Emergency planning – The Clerk outlined what was needed which was an assessment of local risks; a list of available resources to cope with emergencies before professional assistance was available from the police, fire brigade, and ambulance services;  and key local contact numbers to be used after dialling 999 should a major incident occur.  It was also important to designate a local emergency centre like the Reading Room which could be used by both local volunteers, and professionals, as a temporary control centre during the emergency.  Councillors took note, and the Chairman undertook to study the pro forma used by other communities to see if it could be used as the basis for a simple community document to be shared with the district and county council, and emergency services.                                                               Action:  Cllr Batting.                                                                                                                                                                                   


	h)
	Village maintenance issues – It was reported that Cllr Hill was still softening the leather strap for the telephone/library kiosk door.  The hole on the corner of the village green caused by the school bus was also discussed.  Cllr Way would fill it in but this is only likely to be a temporary repair.  It may be necessary to write to the coach company to prevent recurrence of the problem.  Details of the operator to be obtained from the school at the start of the autumn term.              Action:  Clerk to add to agenda of September meeting.  


	i)
	Interim Parish Clerk & RFO – Arrangements were in hand to brief Vicky Bright on Thursday 13th August immediately prior to her return, and all BGPC papers, cheque book, memory stick etc. would then be returned to her.  The Chairman and Councillors expressed their thanks to the Interim Clerk for all his help and assistance during Vicky’s maternity leave.  



10.  ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING (28th September at 7:45pm in the Reading Rooms)
       None raised by Councillors.
       The meeting ended at 9.35pm.

Signed: Jo Batting, Chair


Date: 28th September 2015
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